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Keen followers of the lists of ringable towers may have spotted that a 
new tower has crept into the lists in the Lewisham District, namely St 
Michael, Wilmington.  It had always been said that the three bells 
here formed a chime, with rumours even that the wheels were half 
wheels.  However recent inspections have shown that there are in 
fact three bells hung for full circle ringing.  In November, a group from 
the Lewisham District went along to inspect the belfry with members 
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎƘǳǊŎƘΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ wŜŎǘƻǊΣ /ƘǳǊŎƘǿŀǊŘŜƴ ŀƴŘ WŀƳŜǎ Ψ¢ƘŜ 
.Ŝƭƭ ǊƛƴƎŜǊΩΦ  There we learnt that the bells are normally chimed 
before service from the ground floor by James, chiming all three at 
once.  The ropes (which the tower notice says date from 1981) have 
very short spliced-in tail ends 
which are ideal for this sort of 
chiming but quickly run out if 
anyone tries to ring the bells 
up very high, let alone to the 
balance! 

Access to the belfry itself is very difficult as it involves propping a ladder up against a wall 
so that it comes within a couple of feet of another ladder that angles back across the tower 
to a central trap door.  Climbing this ladder and then climbing across the gap between the 
two ladders is not for the faint hearted!  A quick inspection of the belfry has shown the 
fittings to be in fairly good condition, although the frame can be heard to shunt 

around.  The parish intends to put in a proper floor under the tower during 2011 so that 
access can be possible using a single ladder.  At this time, a better inspection will be 
ŎƻƴŘǳŎǘŜŘ ΨǿƛǘƘ ǎǇŀƴƴŜǊǎΩ ǘƻ ŜǎǘŀōƭƛǎƘ Ƙƻǿ ǎŀŦŜ ǘƘŜ ŦǊŀƳŜ ƛǎΦ 
  
In the mean time, it was demonstrated that the bells could be rung up and stood, but only 
ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǘŀƭƭŜǎǘ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ όǘƘŜ ŎƘǳǊŎƘ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ōƻȄŜǎύΦ  The District has however 
made contact with James to encourage him to learn to ring.  Visitors are not encouraged to 
go to Wilmington to ring the bells full circle until the frame has been properly inspected 
and tightened, and new ropes presented.  However, once this is done, there is every 
likelihood that the three bells could be happily rung to changes, and the church is likely to 
be very welcoming.  Watch this space! 

 More details about the bells and more photographs may be found on http://kent.lovesguide.com/wilmington.htm. 
 
            Dickon Love 

http://kent.lovesguide.com/wilmington.htm
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A mate of mine recently admitted to being addicted 

to brake fluid.  When I quizzed him on it he 

reckoned he could stop any time....  

 

I went to the cemetery yesterday to lay some 

flowers on a grave.  As I was standing there I 

noticed 4 grave diggers walking about with a coffin, 

3 hours later and they're still walking about with 

it.  I thought to myself, they've lost the plot!!   

 

I was at a cash point yesterday when a little old lady 

asked if I could check her balance, so I pushed her 

over.  

 

A new Middle East crisis erupted last night as Dubai 

Television was refused permission to broadcast 'The 

Flintstones'.  A spokesman for the channel said. òA 

claim was made that people in Dubai would not 

understand the humour, but we know for a fact that 

people in Abu Dhabi Do.ó 

 

My daughter asked me for a pet spider for her 

birthday, so I went to our local pet shop and they 

were £70!!!  Blow that, I thought, I can get one 

cheaper off the web.   

 

Went around to a friend's house today. His wife was 

sat there with their new -born baby. She asked if I'd 

like to wind it.  I thought that was a bit harsh so I 

gave it a dead leg instead.   

 

I start a new job in Seoul next week.  I thought it 

was a good Korea move. 

 

I was driving this morning when I saw an RAC van 

parked up. The driver was sobbing uncontrollably and 

looked very miserable.  I thought to myself ôthat 

guy's heading for a breakdown.õ  

²ŜƭƭΣ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǎŜƴŘ ƳŜ ƳƻǊŜ ŀǊǘƛŎƭŜǎ ǿƘŀǘ ŜƭǎŜ Ŏŀƴ ȅƻǳ 
expect? - Ed! 
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Some of the excuses collected by TV 
Licensing over the last 12 months included : 
 

No dealτ άIõve got no licence because when I 
called TV Licensing they refused to barter with 
me.  Everything should be up for negotiation.ó 
 

5ƻƴΩǘ ǿƻǊƪ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴƛƳŀƭǎτ 

 ò My house was invaded by a squirrel 
which weed on the TV, so now it 
doesnõt work properly.ó 

 

 
Downright dimτ ò I donõt watch 
the television; I just use it as a 
light in the darkó 

 Welcome to the April Newsletter.  A bit 
ǎƘƻǊǘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ǳǎǳŀƭ ŀǎ L ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƎŜǘ ǎƻ Ƴŀƴȅ 
articles sent to me or even much in the way 
of Tower News.  However all that I received 
was excellentτin fact I had two articles 
about the same thing!  I thought, well, 
ǘƘŜȅΩǾŜ ōƻǘƘ ōƻǘƘŜǊŜŘ ǘƻ ǿǊƛǘŜ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ǎƻ 

rather than combining them I decided to print both.  Such 
is the power of the Editor!    
 
It would be really nice if, for the next newsletter,  one of 
those who went on the Bell Ringing trip to Australia in 
February would write about it and include some photos.  
LΩƳ ǎǳǊŜ Ƴƻǎǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ǘƻ ǊŜŀŘ ŀōƻǳǘ ƛǘΦ 
 
I rang for a wedding at Shoreham church a couple of weeks 
ago.  As we emerged from the ringing chamber to an 
empty church, the best man came back through the door 
clutching a flower pedestal.  Clearly not knowing where it 
ōŜƭƻƴƎŜŘΣ ƘŜ ŀǎƪŜŘ  ǘƻ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΩǎ ŀƳǳǎŜƳŜƴǘ Ω9ȄŎǳǎŜ ƳŜΦ  
5ƻ ȅƻǳ ǿƻǊƪ ƘŜǊŜΚΩ   
LΩƳ ƴƻǘ ǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ŀ ǿŜŘŘƛƴƎ ŎƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŎƭŀǎǎŜŘ ŀǎ 
work τ certainly none or us could live off the proceeds! 
    

   Suex 
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You will probably be reading this at the Quarterly Meeting 
ŀǘ {ǘ WƻƘƴΩǎΣ 9ǊƛǘƘ ŀƴŘ LΩƳ ǾŜǊȅ ǎƻǊǊȅ ǘƘŀǘ L ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀōǎŜƴǘ 
ŀƎŀƛƴ ŘǳŜ ǘƻ ŀ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ǎƪƛƛƴƎ ƘƻƭƛŘŀȅ ƛƴ CǊŀƴŎŜΦ  bƻΣ L ŘƻƴΩǘ 
go skiing every holiday, but this QM has fallen at the start 
of the Easter Holidays so please accept my apologies.  
 
Since the last QM in January the District has held the 
method Striking Competition at Bickley and may I offer my 
thanks to those at Bickley who made arrangements to 
host this and particularly to Lesley Barclay, District 
Secretary, who suffered a baptism of fire by being left to 
organise much of the event and to Rachel Backhouse for 
judging.  It was unfortunate that a number of District 
Officers were absent, myself included! 
 
What is very disappointing is that there were only two 
ōŀƴŘǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŜƴǘŜǊŜŘ ŀƴŘ L ŎŀƴΩǘ ŜǾŜǊ ǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊ ǎǳŎƘ ŀ ǇƻƻǊ 
ǘǳǊƴƻǳǘΦ  LΩŘ ōŜ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ǘƻ ƪƴƻǿ ǿƘȅ ōŀƴŘǎ ŦǊƻƳ ƳƻǊŜ 
ǘƻǿŜǊǎ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ŜƴǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǿƘŀǘ ƳƛƎƘǘ ōŜ ŘƻƴŜ ǘƻ ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘ 
more entries next year.  Having said that, congratulations 
to Beckenham who won and to Chelsfield for coming 
second!!  
 
I think Rachel should be congratulated for her hard work 
in fund raising for the KCACR Bell Restoration Fund via the 
120 Club and also thanks to her very able assistant, Mark!  
 
I also think Sue Allport deserves special thanks for 
producing an interesting and timely Newsletter every 
three months. This is done against a background of having 
ǘƻ ŎƘŀǎŜ ŀƴŘ ǊŜƳƛƴŘ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ƭƛƪŜ ƳŜ ŀƴŘ ƻǘƘŜǊǎ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǘΩǎ 
time to submit material and it is greatly appreciated Sue 
and the Newsletter is very good read.  Well done, thank 
you, Sue! 
 
Finally, may I remind everyone that the KCACR AGM is on 
Easter Monday and is being hosted by the Tonbridge 
District with Spedhurst being the focus.  Please do go 
along as the Lewisham District has not historically been 
ǿŜƭƭ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘΦ  LΩƳ ǎǳǊŜ ȅƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ŜƴƧƻȅ ǘƘŜ Řŀȅ ǿƛǘƘ 
ringing at a good number of towers that are open during 
the morning and latter part of the afternoon, in between 
ǿƘƛŎƘ ǘƘŜǊŜΩǎ ŀ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜΣ ƳŜŀƭ ŀƴŘ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ 
 
    NW March 2011 

 
 
 
Not as many quarters were rung for quarter peal week as last 
year but there were still a number of firsts ς Shirley rang her 
first quarter, Sue her first treble bob, Cathy called her first 
surprise, Rosemary first as cover, Rachel and Mike first 
Glasgow, Jonathan first triples and Jackie her first Grandsire. 
 
Beckenham beat Chelsfield in what turned out to be a two 
horse race for the District Striking Competition at Bickley. 
They now get the chance to defend their County trophy in 
September.  
 
 
 
 
The Call Change trophy, held by 
Crayford and Dartford, has been 
re-plated and a new plaque added 
and is now looking very smart 
again. 
 
 
 
 
As a bit of advanced warning on Saturday 13th August, it is 
intended to have a joint district outing with Tonbridge. This 
will be by public transport to London. More details nearer 
the time but keep the date free. As with all district events 
everybody is welcome. 
  
 
 

The Winning Crayford & Dartford Call Change  Band 
 
                                                                      Rupert cheeseman 
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Once again, members from Eltham and Chislehurst towers 
came together on 21st January 2011 for their belated 
Christmas dinner and dance, organised by Jean, who did her 
usual terrific job. 
The venue for this year was a return to the Bromley Cricket 
Club where a delicious choice of main courses and desserts 
were on offer, with second portions available for anybody 
who had room 
for more.  
After speeches 
from Jean and 
9ƭǘƘŀƳΩǎ ¢ƻǿŜǊ 
Captain, David, 
we went on to 
draw the raffle.  
A slight hick-up 
occurred here 
when a satisfied 
winner chose a 
stylish pair of 
black shoes as their prize only to find that they belonged to 
aŀǊƴƛŜΦ   {ƘŜΣ ƻŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜΣ ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ōŜ ǇŜǊǎǳŀŘŜŘ ǘƻ ǇŀǊǘ ǿƛǘƘ 
them.  After that excitement we had to vacate the dining 
room while the tables were removed to allow those of us 
who chose to dance off their excess pudding. 

The music was 
provided by 
Dawn, a 
visiting ringer 
from 
Cuckfield, who 
brought her 
pre-recorded 
ipod with a 
good selection 
of 60s, 70s, 
80s and 90s 
music.  She 

also luckily saved the day, when the arranged dock and 
speakers were not compatible, by using her own.  Good job 
ǎƘŜΩŘ ƻǊƎŀƴƛǎŜŘ ŀ ōŀŎƪ-up!   
A good time was had by all, although it was noted that there 
were not so many up dancing as in previous years, possibly 
because when we vacated the room we ended up in the bar. 
IŜǊŜΩǎ ǘƻ ƴŜȄǘ ȅŜŀǊΣ ǿƘŜƴ ŘŀƴŎƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŎƻƳǇǳƭǎƻǊȅ ƻǊ ȅƻǳ 

get no second helpings! 
 

       Shelagh Norman & Chris Goldsmith 

This year saw us return to our old and much favoured haunt of 
Bromley Cricket Club for the Ringers Dinner.  
As ringers began to congregate around the bar new ringers were 
introduced to old dons and greetings were exchanged between 
friends. After a somewhat lengthy wait for the favoured beer to 
be connected we moved down to the private dining area to 
begin the fight for where to sit. Once we were all in we were 
able to go up in tables to collect our meals.  
There was a wide choice of food; steak pie, Spanish chicken, 
ŦƛǎƘŜǊƳŀƴΩǎ ǇƛŜ ŀƴŘ ǾŜƎŜǘŀōƭŜ ƭŀǎŀƎƴŜ ǿƛǘƘ ƎŜƴŜǊƻǳǎ ǎŜǊǾƛƴƎǎ 
and additional side options of salad or vegetables. We were 
allowed to choose on the night which was a relief to those of us 
who normally forget what we have pre-ordered all those weeks 
before! Angus Ogilvie made full advantage of the choice on offer 
by persuading the caterers to give him a bit of everything. An 
idea that many of 
his table 
companions stole 
when going up for 
dessert!  
A summary of the 
year was delivered 
by Eltham Tower 
Captain David 
Holdridge and then 
the excitement of 
the raffle could 
begin. Many a bottle and box was re-homed, as was nearly the 
fate of a spare pair of shoes Marnie Knight had bought with her!  
We headed back to the bar whilst some of the tables were 
cleared away to make way for dancing. Music was kindly 
arranged and provided by Dawn Hall, who set the ball rolling on 
the dance floor along with her good pals Chris Goldsmith and 
Shelagh Norman. Fun was had with balloons and the conga but 

the dance floor was 
noticeably quieter 
this year without 
wŜōŜŎŎŀ WƻƴŜǎΩ ŀǊǘ ƻŦ 
dragging reluctant 
ringers down to 
boogie!  
The non-dancers still 
had a good night 
though with plenty of 
reminiscing and 

campanologist chit chat. As the ringers departed the club 
ƳǳǘǘŜǊƛƴƎǎ ƻŦ άƛǎ ƛǘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƛƳŜ ŀƭǊŜŀŘȅΚέ ŀƴŘ άŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ ǘƛƳŜ Ŧƭȅέ 
gave Jean Pailing and the rest of the committee cause to pat 
themselves on the back for organising another successful dinner.  
 
     Tiffany Kelly 


